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Narrative to Supporting Materials 

BHX, LLC, as Trustee of Acorn Park Holdings Realty Trust (“Bulfinch”), is embarking on 
the next step in the phased redevelopment of Cambridge Discovery Park, the former Arthur 
D. Little Company campus in the northwest corner of Cambridge. Bulfinch now proposes to 
construct a 150-room hotel with associated amenities including meeting and function space, 
a restaurant/bar, a fitness facility, and a pool. 

This Volume II to the Application to Cambridge Planning Board for Major Amendment No. 
1 to Planning Board Master Plan Special Permit PB#198, for a Parkway Overlay District 
Special Permit, and for Design Review of Building 600, provides supporting documents: a 
traffic analysis and the orders of conditions for the proposed hotel project. 

The traffic analysis memorandum (copy at Tab A) from Vanasse & Associates, Inc. (“VAI”) 
compares the daily and peak hour vehicles trips that will be generated by the proposed 
82,000 square foot hotel to those that would have been generated by the formerly-proposed 
approximately 120,000 square foot office/research building. VAI concludes that, overall, the 
change in use will reduce the impact on peak hour vehicle trips to and from Cambridge 
Discovery Park. 

In 2004, Bulfinch worked with the Cambridge Conservation Commission to develop a 
“banking” mechanism whereby flood storage capacities created by the demolition of former 
ADL buildings were banked, for use as new buildings are constructed, with flood storage 
capacities for each incremental foot tracked in a Flood Storage Table. This resulted in the 
issuance of Order of Conditions No. 123-180 for the phased redevelopment of Cambridge 
Discovery Park. Condition 44 to the Order requires that Bulfinch file a notice of intent for 
each phase of redevelopment (other than tenant fit-out or renovations occurring entirely 
within a building), with an updated Flood Storage Table. A copy of the original order is 
attached at Tab B. The Order has been amended and extended several times; the Cambridge 
Conservation Commission has reviewed and approved updated Flood Storage Tables for 
each phase of construction. 

On October 31, 2013, Bulfinch filed a notice of intent for the construction of a hotel to be 
known as Building 600. As required by the Order, the notice included an updated Flood 
Storage Table. As noted in the Cambridge Conservation Commission’s Amended Order of 
Conditions No. 123-180 approving Building 600, the Flood Storage Table was reviewed and 
approved for accuracy by James Wilcox, Director of Engineering Services for the Cambridge 
Department of Public Works. On November 18, 2013, the Cambridge Conservation 
Commission issued Amended Order of Conditions No. 123-180, approving the Building 600 
project. A copy of this amended order is attached at Tab C. 

A group of Cambridge residents appealed this decision to Massachusetts Department of 
Environmental Protection, Northeastern Regional Office (“NERO”). On June 27, 2014, 
NERO issued the Superseding Amended Order of Conditions, which denied all of the 
group’s claims and upheld the Cambridge Conservation Commission’s decision as issued. A 
copy of this superseding amended order is attached at Tab D. 
















































































































































